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STATE OF DELAWARE
DEPARTMENT OF AGRICULTURE
DELAWARE HARNESS RACING COMMISSION
2320 SOUTH DUPONT HIGHWAY
DOVER, DELAWARE 19901

TELEPHONE: {302) 698 - 4599
FaAx: (302) 697 - 4748




Minutes of the DHRC Meeting Held

August 14, 2012
The Delaware Harness Racing Commission met

at 10:15 AM in Exhibit Hall at Harrington Raceway in Harrington, Delaware
Commission Members Present

	Beth Steele, Chairman
	Robert Brown, Commissioner

	Patt Wagner, Commissioner
	Larry Talley, Commissioner


Others Present

	Andrew Kerber, Deputy Attorney General
	Karen Craft, Facilities Manager, HRI

	Hugh Gallagher, DHRC Administrator of Racing
	Dianne Rager, DHRC Administrative Assistant

	Scott Egger, Presiding Judge
	Nellie Dennis

	Annie Renzetti, DVM, DHRC
	J. D. Dennis

	Brian J. Manges, DHRC Chief Inspector
	

	John Hensley, Sr. Dir., Horse Racing, D. Downs
	

	Scott Egger, Presiding Judge
	

	Salvatore DiMario, Executive Director, DSOA
	

	James Boese, General Manager, HRI
	

	Matt Sparacino, Assist. General Mgr., HRI
	


Call TO ORDER


At 10:25 AM, Chairman Steele called the public session of the meeting to order and welcomed all in attendance.

Approval of Minutes


A motion was made by Commissioner Brown with a second by Commissioner Talley to approve the May 8, 2012 regular meeting minutes as presented. Motion passed with unanimous voice vote.  A motion was made by Commissioner Brown with a second by Commissioner Wagner to approve the May 8, 2012 executive session minutes as presented.  Motion passed with unanimous voice vote.  A motion was made by Commissioner Talley with a second by Commissioner Wagner to approve the June 12, 2012 regular meeting minutes as presented. Motion passed by voice vote with Commissioner Brown abstaining due to his not being present at the meeting.  A motion was made by Commissioner Talley with a second by Commissioner Wagner to approve the June 12, 2012 executive session minutes as presented. Motion passed by voice vote with Commissioner Brown abstaining due to his not being present at the meeting.
Old Business


Public Hearing on proposed changes to rules 6.2.2.1.10, 6.2.2.2 & 8.2.2.4:  Mr. Kerber read into the record the changes to rules 6.2.2.1.10, 6.2.2.2 & 8.2.2.4 which had been dutifully published on the Registrar of Regulations website as well as published in the News Journal and Delaware State News as required.  He advised those present that no written comments had been received.  Chairman Steele asked if there were any public comments.  Mr. Lockhart questioned the language in rule 6.2.2.1.10 and he felt that it may give reason for out of state horses to not be able to race.  After a short explanation by Mr. DiMario and Mr. Kerber it was agreed that the language was acceptable.  Mr. Lockhart also asked if the language in rule in rule 8.2.2.4 pertaining to the association premises should read under the associations jurisdiction instead.  After a short discussion Mr. Kerber state the best way to make the change would be approve the rule as presented and at the next rules committee meeting the change could be discussed and follow the path of rule changes.  With no further public comments Chairman Steele asked for a motion to approve the rules change 6.2.2.1.10, 6.2.2.2 & 8.2.2.4 as presented.  A motion was made by Commissioner Brown and a second by Commissioner Talley to approve the changes as presented.  Motion passed by unanimous voice vote of all Commissioners present.  Chairman Steele asked for a motion to approve sending rule 8.2.2.4 to the rules committee for further discussion of the premises versus jurisdiction language.  A motion was made by Commissioner Brown and a second by Commissioner Talley to send the rule to the rules committee for consideration.  Motion passed by unanimous voice vote by all commissioners present.  All Commissioners present signed the required Order and such will be forwarded to the Registrar of Regulations.
new Business

Reports from Racing Executive Director, Racing Officials & Veterinarians

A.
Executive Director:



Mr. Gallagher advised the Commissioners that beginning in September the monthly reports that are distributed in their packets will be emailed to them approximately 1 week in advance to give them an opportunity to review prior to the meeting.  




Mr. Gallagher also advised the Commissioners that with regret he has accepted the resignation of Presiding Judge Scott Egger.  He explained that a copy of the letter was included in their packets.   

B.
 Chief DHRC Veterinarian:   



Dr. Renzetti stated to the Commission that June was a quiet month and the Governor’s Day race was successful.  She also advised the Commission that she and Mr. Gallagher attended a meeting at the Meadowland for the purpose of working with the Executive Directors, Racing Officials and Veterinarians to try to make rules, fines and suspensions more uniform in the Mid-Atlantic region.  It was very successful and over the coming months she hopes that progress can be made in that endeavor.  Mr. Gallagher expressed his opinion concerning some jurisdictions use of subpoenaed vet records to find violations in medication when in fact the horse had not tested positive.  He felt that science should be used as a means of finding medication violations and if it is determined that a violation has occurred then the possibility of subpoenaed records could be explored.  Commissioner Brown asked if a follow up is conducted when a horse is scratched sick.  Dr. Renzetti and Mr. Gallagher both stated that at this time no but they were working on a process that would be presented to the Commissioners after Harrington’s meet ended. Dr. Renzetti advised the Commission that she and Mr. Gallagher would also be attending the ICRAV convention Sept 15-21.  Mr. Gallagher explained that due to the convention being held in Philadelphia they would both attend the portions that are pertinent to their positions.  

C.
Investigators:   



Brian Manges explained that his reports were in the Commissioners packets.  He stated that the re-opening of Harrington went smoothly.  He advised those present that the new Blood Gas machine is operational and that 5 people have been trained and certified to use it.  He said he worked closely with the DSOA to make sure that all horsemen were aware of the new device and that it will be phased in over the coming weeks.  

D.
Presiding Judge:   



Mr. Egger report to the Commission that Governor’s Day was a huge success in his opinion and that he even heard cheering during the races which he had never heard before during the races.  He advised that the draw was down but should pick up again once Ocean Downs closes for the season. He also wanted to take a moment to thank the Commissioners for allowing him to work in DE; it has been a great experience.  Each Commissioner offered their thanks to Mr. Egger as well.  

Commissioner Talley asked for an update on the Judge’s quarters in Harrington.  Mrs. Craft explained that the air conditions and the ventilation system had been installed and the request for quotes for the retractable awning were out but have not been received yet.  


Chairman Steele asked that Harrington consider installing a Winner’s Circle again, as the current situation is unsafe.  Mrs. Craft and Mr. Boese stated that they would work something out to insure the safety of all concerned.


Chairman Steele called upon Mr. Gallagher to explain the reason for the formation of the Delaware Owned Requirements sub-committee.  Mr. Gallagher and Mr. Kerber explained that the requirement merely restated the statue and that a more detailed list of requirements would need to be developed.  Mr. Gallagher stated that he has some items that would assist the investigators in their investigation and would work up a first draft prior to the first sub-committee.  Chairman Steele appointed the following to the sub-committee:



Hugh Gallagher



DSOA Representative



Dover Downs Representative – if interested



Harrington Raceway Representative – if interested



Commissioner Talley



Chairman Steele

Mr. Gallagher stated that once the sub-committee developed the requirements it would be presented to the Commission in its entirety.


Chairman Steele asked Mr. Gallagher to explain the next item on the agenda.  Mr. Gallagher stated that the reason rule 3.2.8.3 & 3.2.8.3.1 were put on the agenda is that Commissioner Brown had some questions about scratched horses and follow up.  After a brief discussion the item was tabled until November.


Chairman Steele advised the next item to be discussed was the proposed change for Harrington Raceway having two separate meets instead of one.  Mr. Gallagher explained to the Commission that after a short conversation with Mr. Boese it would not be feasible to do this because of contracts for simulcast.  After a very brief explanation from Mr. Boese and Mr. Lockhart is was agreed that the meets would remain the same.  


The next item on the agenda was a result of the workshop that was held on Monday August 6.  It was presented at the workshop that the Commission should discuss how inquiries from the media, press and general public should be handled.  After a short discussion it was determined that all should go to Mr. Gallagher and he would work with Deputy Principle Assistant Mark Davis to answer any questions or inquiries.  Commissioner Brown felt the Commission should be kept apprised of any questions.  Mr. Gallagher agreed.  

Mr. Gallagher advised the Commission, the checks for their License to Operate had been received from each track and following a little clarification from Mr. Kerber he would report back to the Commission for their necessary approvals.  

public comment

None
Close of Public meeting


Chairman Steele thanked all present for their participation and advised that the commission would be entering into Executive Session to discuss personnel matters concerning vacancies, payroll and funding distribution and would not return to public session for discussion.  Public session adjourned at 1:20 PM. 


